Minutes of meeting of Thropton Parish Council  held in the War Memorial Hall, Thropton commencing 7pm on Monday 13th November 2017 
Those Present

Cllr D Oliver (Chairman), Cllr C Foggon, Cllr J Carr,  C Miller (Clerk), K Scott, S Bolam
2017/70

Apologies for absence
Cllr A Graham, unless the meeting night could be reverted back to Tuesday’s, Cllr Graham would have to resign from the council.
2017/84

Urgent Business

Item moved up the agenda due to Katie Scott of Save Rothbury Hospital Group being present, and who gave an update on the current situation regarding hospital bed closure, with decision now being referred to the Secretary of State.  Additionally, forms are to be locally displayed in order to collate data relating to parishioner hospital admissions.  Two motions had been voted on at the Scrutiny Committee meeting held at County Hall, referring to time allowed on consultation and content of consultation.  Scrutiny Committee had now collated a document and forwarded to Secretary of State who had now passed it onto an independent panel, who had 20 days to look at the document and pass back to Secretary of State to carry out a local resolution or to keep and advise the decision needs a full review, which would require person’s attending Coquetdale over a number of days to carry out assessment/local interviews etc.  The Save Rothbury Hospital Group were to request a full review and D Oliver, as Chairman, signed the letter to the Secretary of State to request this.
Sue Bolam present as Chairman of Thropton School governor’s, who was concerned about the consultation taking place for the school to join in with an academy trust at Morpeth, and felt it important the Parish Council were aware of the situation.  Thropton is currently a foundation school, due to taking itself out of Local Authority control, which had later been repealed.  All schools in Morpeth catchment area were asked whether they wished to join the academy trust, which consists of the high school, two middle and one first school in Morpeth and is a stand alone charitable trust, having a board of trustees and power lying with the Board of Directors.  Each school would then have an academy council who would oversee the curriculum of that school, essentially appoint the staff, and would have a watching brief over the budget.  Discussions are ongoing, with difficulty regarding the fact the school and house is owned by the foundation, the house being a major issue with the trust wishing it to be sold and money spent on the school, however work required would only amount to approximately £30K.  Governor meeting to be held 4/12/17 with independent legal advice being sought –  with governors believing school house is a community asset and should be retained.  A foundation needs to be set up that would own the premises, lease the school premises to the academy and continue to lease the school house to the benefit of the school.  The house shares access and drainage, and as the school can control the tenants, this would not apply if it were to be sold, and there is concern due to academies failing in other places.  The additional parking land has a ten year lease with a  peppercorn rent, and  lease will fall if governing body lapses in March and area could then need to be turned back into a field, however Cragside estates are prepared to discuss a lease with the academy at the same terms and conditions.  However the liability for the land, in the event being turned back to a field, could fall personally to governors.  An offer is to be made from the academy later in the month, which is presumed to be conditional.   There is little support from education at the present time from County Council, and when initially deciding to make the application, the school felt there was nothing to lose in making changes, and staff from all the schools are very keen to sign up to this.  Current staff would be TUPE transferred, however any future staff would have a flexibility clause in their contract which would mean they could be asked to work at other schools within the academy trust.       
2017/71

DECLARATION OF MEMBERS INTERESTS
There were no Declaration of Interests.

2017/72

Police presence
There was no police presence.
2017/73

Parking and speeding issues within the parish
Cars now appeared to be parking on the other side of the road, which had alleviated problems.  
2017/74

Minutes of previous meeting held on Monday 11th September 2017
The minutes of the previous meeting were accepted as a true record.

2017/75

Matters arising from previous meeting held on Monday 11th September 2017
· Issues regarding noise at garage site had been alleviated.

· County Council had spoken to the developers of Brown’s builders yard, who wished to retain the suggestion of Burnside for the development.  The numbering cannot remain the same as the plot numbers as it is policy to number from the left in a clockwise direction and the developers are happy with this and will make sure it is numbered correctly.

2017/76

ROSPA, annual play area inspection report/play area grasscutting/request for litter bin
Clerk had purchased No Climbing on Football Net signage which M Evens was to make backing board for to make it more resistant to being pulled off.  A broken rocker and spring had been removed, the seat had become detached from the spring as the wood was rotten.  Soil has been used to fill the hole and may need extra as it settles.  The play surface of both sets of swings has had weed killer applied, with dead tufts of grass then needing removed.  Play matting, soil and sand to bring the surface of the upright spinner to safety standard had been ordered, along with matting to replace the damaged matting on the group swing.  Three fence rails to be purchased to replace missing rail on entrance fencing.
Previous Parish Council Chairman had requested bin for play area, however this was not thought a requirement at the present time.
2017/77

Finance

2017/77/01

The following invoices were authorised for payment:
· Thropton War Memorial Hall - £11.00

· BBO – external audit fee - £42.00

· Jubilee Institute – Cluster meeting – £18.00

· C Haddon – grasscutting July, August, September - £270

· C Miller – six monthly salary/expenses - £366.57
· HMRC – PAYE on above - £80.00

2017/77/02
To discuss/agree Grant application received from Community Action Northumberland
It was agreed not to donate to this organisation.
2017/77/03
Audit of Accounts year ending 31/3/17
External audit form had had to be returned to auditor for amendment, further to error from 2016-2017 to opening balance – Clerk had provided the details however auditor had stated they had not received them.

2017/77/04
To discuss/agree precept for year ending 31/3/19

Clerk had circulated budget for year ending 31/3/19 to all, with recommended precept amount being, as at present, £3000.
2017/78
Planning

2017/78/01
Planning applications received for the following:
· 17/02858/FUL: Hooper, Land South of Three Wheat Heads – replacement of existing static dwelling with new static dwelling in same location within field to rear.  Provision of log cabin adjacent to rear of existing pub building

· 17/03550/FUL: Executors of Mrs J Shields – construction of 3 No detached dwellings, land south of Thropton Demesne
2017/78/02

Approval of planning application had been received for the following:
· 17/03018/COU: Ms J Hunter, change of use from storage area to village shop, Three Wheat Heads

· 17/03020/LBC: Ms J Hunter, listed building consent for above
2017/78/03

Mid-Coquetdale Neighbourhood Plan
Meeting to be called by Rothbury PC and it was agreed the plan should be abandoned.
2017/79

Correspondence
· Northumberland County Council – Bus timetables – it was agreed this was not the remit of the Parish Council
· Northumberland County Council – consultation on Northumberland Area Special Education Needs School Place Planning Strategy

· Hospicecare North Northumberland – Light up a Life 2017
2017/80

Joint Burial Committee Update
Next meeting to be held 14/11/17.

2017/81

Annual Review of Risk Assessment 

Document had been circulated to all it was agreed acceptable for the current needs of Thropton Parish Council.

2018/82

Adoption of Parish Council Standing Orders/Grievance Policy
Following previous meeting, it was agreed to formally adopt these documents.

2017/83

Possible replacement noticeboard

A solution would be to place backing into inside of bus shelter with cost being approximately £20 and it was agreed this would be carried out.
2017/84

Urgent Business

Concern over proposed planning application for touring and static caravans at Lorbottle and it was agreed to comment with concerns over increased traffic on country roads when the plan available for discussion.

2017/85

Date of next meeting

The next meeting of Thropton Parish Council will be held on Monday 15th January 2017 commencing 7pm in Thropton War Memorial Hall.
The meeting closed at 750pm.
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Claire Miller

Parish Clerk
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